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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 13, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo

Planning Commissioners absent:
Hunter

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, Principal Planner Swiecki

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING COMMISSION

A. Baylands Specific Plan Scoping/Project Alternatives

Mayor Bologoff announced that the purpose of the meeting was to receive input from the Planning Commission and provide an opportunity for Councilmembers to comment the proposed Specific Plan submitted by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) for the Baylands development.

CM Conway suggested not limiting the Planning Commission’s input to one hour.  He expressed a willingness to hear everything the Planning Commission had to say. 

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Bologoff noted that the City Council has already conducted three workshops regarding the Baylands environmental review.  He said members of the community who participated at the workshops had an opportunity to make comments on the Baylands Specific Plan and identify environmental issues that should be addressed in the Environmental Impact Report (EIR).  He added that Planning Commissioners and Councilmembers will be providing their comments and suggestions at this meeting.

Mayor Bologoff noted that a special presentation from green architecture expert James Wines will take place at the Mission Blue Center on the evening of June 23, followed by a reception.  He said the City Council will hold another public meeting on June 26 and take public testimony on the environmental and sustainability objectives for the Baylands project.  He added that the project objectives will be used to evaluate the proposed Specific Plan and the project alternatives to be studied in the EIR.  

Mayor Bologoff advised that the City expects to hire an EIR consultant during July, and that person will begin to analyze the proposed Specific Plan, assist the City and the community in developing project objectives, and produce a draft EIR sometime next year.  He said a series of workshops will be held during the fall to define Brisbane’s vision for the Baylands.  He noted the update of General Plan’s open space element will fit within this framework.  Mayor Bologoff expressed his appreciation to citizens who provided input regarding alternative energy uses at the Baylands and welcomed additional ideas to be considered as the City identifies project alternatives.  He stated that three or four alternatives will be chosen for analysis in the EIR, along with UPC’s proposed Specific Plan.

1.  
Planning Commission Input

Planning Commission Chairperson Jameel invited comments from Planning Commissioners.

Commissioner Lentz stated that when he first received UPC’s proposed specific plan, he reviewed it critically and judgmentally.  He noted he since changed that perspective and began using the proposed Specific Plan as a tool to help define what the development can provide for the City of Brisbane.  Commissioner Lentz said his comments and suggestions were formulated with that in mind.  

Referring to the “Vision” section Page 29, Commissioner Lentz commented that Brisbane’s spirit of independence, self-determination, strong character and values, and its sense of place have allowed it to maintain its identity at a time when many other cities have lost theirs.

On Page 13, regarding the commercial district, Commissioner Lentz noted that in order to maximize its market potential, the Baylands commercial area needs to be unique rather than mirroring what others have done.  He encouraged the developer to create a development that inspires rather than competes with its neighbors.  He recommended scouring the globe to find the most creative, economically viable options.  

With respect to the tank farm, mentioned on Page 22, Commissioner Lentz raised the possibility of getting the tank farm operator to paint the tanks.

Commissioner Lentz noted open space is discussed on Page 24.  He stated that the land owned by the City and the state should not be included in the calculation of the developer’s open space requirement.  

On Page 27, referring to the framework plan, Commissioner Lentz expressed interest in learning more about the framework plan for the other side of the property.

Commissioner Lentz said open space is discussed again on Page 30.  He advocated making the open space user-friendly and accessible.  He noted the open space should be woven into the development and interconnected.

Referring to Pages 33 and 178, pertaining to the lagoon park, Commissioner Lentz commented that all the cement and large rocks along the shore should be removed to create a more natural shoreline.

On Page 34, with respect to the round house, Commissioner Lentz said other ideas that might work well on the site would be a museum focusing on natural history, protection and administration of open space, and remediation of brown fields.

Commissioner Lentz noted Page 39 discusses land use options, but most tend to be either economical or open space.  He encouraged the developer to consider more recreational, arts, and educational facilities.

Referring to the reference to the old Mobil station on Page 41, Commissioner Lentz recommended looking into a multicultural public market like the one in Emeryville that offers diverse cuisines and take-out foods.

On Page 42, regarding pedestrian and bicycle access, Commissioner Lentz advocated some pedestrian-only pathways, links with commercial and retail and hotel uses, and other features that encourage walking.

Commissioner Lentz proposed putting the inter-modal station in Brisbane and providing light-rail service to the Baylands.  He said he liked some aspects of the proposed street layout, noting the small connector streets will slow traffic down from the freeway to the development.  He added that the development should not be visible from 101.

Commissioner Lentz recommended constructing a bridge over the creek for the proposed North Creek Parkway, mentioned on Page 47.  He noted the intersection of the streets and trail crossing near the freeway frontage road should be made safe for pedestrians.

Referring to Page 48, Commissioner Lentz commented that connecting Valley Drive with the entrance to the Baylands will link Brisbane’s civic center with the new development and provide a faster emergency response route.

Commissioner Lentz said Visitacion Creek, discussed on Page 50, should be wide enough to provide habitat for wildlife.  He noted it would be best to create the entire river park at one time rather than develop it in stages.  He recommended open space corridors connecting the river park and the lagoon.   

Moving on to Page 52, Commissioner Lentz inquired about the volume of stormwater from the watersheds and asked how clean the water will be when it reaches the Baylands.  He noted Page 238 also talks about recycled water.  He encouraged the developer to take advantage of the natural spring water in the area.  Commissioner Lentz suggested using water from the watershed for emergency firefighting purposes.

Commissioner Lentz commented that he heard a program on National Public Radio describing the work of a scientist in India who developed a way of reclaiming water from a sewage treatment plant and using leftover waste as an energy source.  He encouraged the developer to implement recycling programs to reuse solid waste materials as well.

With respect to land uses, Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the development should provide uses that balance living, work, social, recreational, and environmental issues.  He added that economic factors should not be the major consideration.

Commissioner Lentz noted Page 61 mentions the possibility of 10,000 workers, and he asked what arrangements will be made to meet the housing needs of those people.  He expressed his opinion that R&D uses should be confined to certain limited areas like South San Francisco rather than being integrated with the Baylands development.

Proceeding to Page 110, Commissioner Lentz questioned whether the success of the Baylands depends on large-format retail uses.  He suggested considering other types of retail uses, such as the ones at Union Square in San Francisco.  He asked to what extent the City has the power to regulate the businesses that set up shop in the Baylands.

Regarding the auto park, mentioned on Pages 76 and 140, Commissioner Lentz noted the Baylands should be a role model in terms of encouraging less dependence on automobiles and addressing global warming issues.  He pointed out that an auto park is contrary to those values.  If an auto park is allowed, he proposed limiting it to dealers that sell hybrid and alternative-fuel vehicles.

Commissioner Lentz said the service and industrial area is discussed on Pages 77 and 150.  He expressed his opinion that those buildings should complement the rest of the Baylands development.  For that reason, he questioned the need to screen those buildings.

Referring to Page 78, Commissioner Lentz recommended encouraging small- and medium-size service businesses who see the benefits of an environment encompassing open space, facilities for recreation, art, entertainment, and nice dining.

For the quad area, discussed on Page 81, Commissioner Lentz encouraged the developer to provide recreational opportunities such as volleyball and skateboarding, as well as places for people to gather.  He noted open space should be the directional theme of this development and establish its uniqueness.

Commissioner Lentz suggested making the area around the lagoon natural looking, with some recreational opportunities and space set aside as a nature preserve.  He noted open space areas should be connected, and buildings should be embedded in the open space to create a unified whole rather than breaking up the spaces.

With respect to parking, Commissioner Lentz recommended reducing the amount of parking lots, building garages and parking structures, and decorating the structures with artwork.  Referring to Page 101, he emphasized the importance of mandating small-scale signs to preserve local character.  He suggested reducing advertising signs and signs used for corporate branding.

Referring to the restaurant discussion on Page 121, Commissioner Lentz observed that restaurants should be located in areas easily accessible by walking or public transportation.  He suggested focusing on diversity of cuisine and high-quality food rather than fast-food restaurants, and he cited the example of the restaurants at the San Francisco airport as an example.  Commissioner Lentz said he disagreed with the comment on Page 123 that the restaurants should have high visibility from the freeway.  

Commissioner Lentz expressed support for providing plenty of bicycle racks to encourage people to use bikes instead of cars.

On Page 165, with respect to recycling, Commissioner Lentz advocated finding the best models to get people to recycle outside of their homes.

Referring to the discussion of sustainability guidelines on Page 168, Commissioner Lentz emphasized the importance of easy access to open space areas throughout the development, integrated recreational opportunities, a strong arts presence, and alternative transportation.

Commissioner Lentz noted Page 177 talks about the lagoon; he questioned how the developer plans to deal with the creek that currently flows into the lagoon to preserve wildlife habitat.

Commissioner Lentz said the trails and open space in development should not have asphalt surfaces.

Regarding the discussion of the brick arch sewer on Page 229, Commissioner Lentz suggested clarifying ownership of that land.

Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the idea of establishing a police substation in the Baylands.

Referring to Page 249, Commissioner Lentz suggested looking into ways of using funds from the development to help central Brisbane and the Northeast Ridge now, such as removing old rail lines, establishing pedestrian and bicycle trails, improving local school programs, a new library, a new high school, a state-of-the-art auditorium, and acquiring more open space along Bayshore Boulevard.

Commissioner Lentz observed that the proposed Specific Plan focuses only on the Phase One portion of the Baylands.  He recommended involving all the cities in the watershed in the planning effort so all future developments complement each other.

Commissioner Hawawini thanked Commissioner Lentz for his thorough review and detailed comments.

Commissioner Hawawini stated that he took a more macro approach to the proposed Specific Plan rather than a page-by-page micro perspective.  He expressed his opinion that the document does not provide sufficient details on a number of areas.  He emphasized the need to incorporate ideas and comments made by members of the public regarding the economic and financial impacts of the project, researching ownership, safety, aesthetics, percentage of open space, uses, and the developer’s piecemealing approach.  Commissioner Hawawini thanked members of the public who provided input.

Commissioner Hawawini said looked forward to hearing the Council’s comments and finding out what was most important to the Council so future meetings can focus more on those items.

Commissioner Hawawini also expressed his appreciation for the applicant’s efforts.  He noted the process will be lengthy, so ongoing patience and cooperation will be essential.

Commissioner Maturo indicated she has been reviewing the Specific Plan for the past couple months and was encouraged that the environmental review process will provide opportunities for examining its features in more detail as well as alternatives.  She agreed with Commissioner Lentz that the Baylands project must reflect Brisbane’s identity and unique character.

Commissioner Maturo said she supported the conservation measures proposed by the developer, and she encouraged further exploration of the energy-neutral ideas suggested by the Open Space and Ecology Committee in developing project alternatives.  

Commissioner Maturo observed that although the proposed Specific Plan presents a great deal of information on the Phase One development, it does not provide many details on Phase Two.  She noted the General Plan policies encourage more complete planning for all phases before proceeding with an EIR.  In particular, she said, traffic is a particular concern that needs to be considered in relationship to Phase Two and other future developments in the area.  Commissioner Maturo expressed optimism that the EIR process will help address these concerns.

Commissioner Maturo commented that a number of speakers at previous meetings made comments about the percentage of open space and open areas proposed in the Specific Plan.  She noted the lagoon should not be included in the percentage.

Commissioner Jameel thanked the City Council for giving the Planning Commission an opportunity to express its thoughts on the proposed Specific Plan.

Commissioner Jameel noted the EIR should explain the pros and cons of the developer’s proposal and all the alternatives.  He said his remarks focus on the types of analysis he wants to see included in the EIR.

Commissioner Jameel recommended that the EIR provide a systematic analysis of the following:  1) the risks and hazards associated with the project, including the adjacent tank farm; 2) a comprehensive traffic study for all phases of the project, including circulation and the adequacy of the proposed transportation infrastructure; 3) geotechnical issues; 4) visual impacts; 5) environmental and biological impacts; 6) the connectivity and interaction of this development with future phases; 7) alternative energy sources; 8) impacts on the resources at the site; 9) the user-friendliness of the project; 10) types of construction, including materials, architecture, and types of businesses that will occupy the structures; 11) fire safety and impacts on the Public Works Department; 12) economic feasibility and fiscal impacts, including the timing of infrastructure construction; and 13) projections for future development and alternate plans. 

Commissioner Jameel said he would like to see a lively, unique development at the Baylands.  He suggested using the model of a system program plan, a document that compiles all aspects of the project, identifies responsibilities for each task, funding sources, and time estimates.  He noted this information will help the City and other agencies evaluate the Specific Plan and coordinate their review and maintenance efforts.

Commissioner Jameel recommended using the City’s approved Open Space Plan and performing more analysis on open space and recreational possibilities at the Baylands.  He urged the City to work with neighboring cities to obtain their input and find out more about their future plans.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Planning Commissioners for their comments.

At 8:32 p.m., a short recess was taken.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 8:38 p.m.



2.
City Council Review/Comments

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from Councilmembers.

CM Waldo stated he had a variety of comments on various aspects of the project.

CM Waldo noted the City’s approved Open Space Plan makes specific recommendations.  He suggested addressing each point in a comprehensive manner.  CM Waldo said the recommendations pertain to energy and energy neutrality, open space, use of green building techniques, transit planning, infrastructure issues, and other items.  He urged the developer to address each of these subjects in the next iteration of the Specific Plan.

CM Waldo emphasized that east-west access should be a major part of the plan.  He recalled that the first draft of the Specific Plan did not provide easy enough access to 101 without impacting traffic within the project.  He recommended designing a much better, cleaner east-west access route in the northern portion of the project to keep traffic out of lower Brisbane.  

CM Waldo expressed his opinion that it would be better to move the entire project farther north.  He observed that the development comes much too close to the lagoon and impacts the lagoon’s benefits in terms of open space and wildlife.  He noted the restaurants proposed for the southeast corner of the development should be placed more centrally in the development so they are accessible on foot to the people who work in the development, rather than drawing vehicle traffic to the space across the street from the lagoon.

CM Waldo noted the developer’s first plan had a large, open parking lot for commercial uses.  He pointed out that people in Brisbane are not very receptive to that concept, nor do they want to look at such a facility.  He recommended looking carefully at Colma and not emulating that problem at the Baylands.  CM Waldo said he would rather see buildings with stores inside rather than parking lots filled with cars.

CM Waldo said that although the Open Space and Ecology Committee made its recommendations after the developer submitted the Specific Plan, the recommendations should be addressed and implemented in the next version of the document.  He emphasized the need for more site-specific analysis before deciding what aspects of green building can and cannot be implemented at the Baylands.  He advised that people in Brisbane want the project to be energy-neutral.

CM Waldo recommended increasing the green open space between the lagoon and the rest of the development.  He said the farther away the development was from the lagoon, the more acceptable the project would be for him.

CM Waldo noted the initial plan showed a four-lane road running north and south just west of 101, an unacceptable proposal.  He again expressed his opinion that access to 101 should be at the north end of the property.

CM Waldo recommended that the developer proceed as quickly as possible to dedicate the land offered as open space and make all necessary infrastructure improvements up front, noting this will help allay the City’s mistrust and avoid a longer and more arduous process later.

CM Waldo encouraged the developer to incorporate energy-efficiency and solar power features in the project.  He said the more the development reflects those concerns, the more acceptable it will be to the people of Brisbane.

CM Waldo noted that many people have asked for more details about the second phase of the development, so it would be best to provide that information up front as well.

CM Waldo said he would like to see some kind of active recreation, such as a golf course.

CM Richardson supported the comments and recommendations from the Open Space and Ecology Committee.

CM Richardson expressed her opinion that the development described in the Specific Plan is not visionary enough to stand the test of time.  She said she would like to see more creative ideas with an international flavor.  CM Richardson noted the neither she nor her neighbors in Brisbane want to look down on a conspicuous and massive development.  She recommended taking into account the traffic impacts from future developments and planned improvements.

CM Richardson said she would like to see a golf course, facilities for art and entertainment, and more open space.  She agreed with CM Waldo that the developed portion of the site should be moved farther north to avoid impacts on the lagoon.  She expressed support for walking and biking trails, extensive pedestrian access, and energy-efficient utilities.  

CM Richardson also recommended finding out more about what other communities are planning and taking those developments and their impacts into account.  

CM Barnes drew attention to the eleven points he identified as part of the previous EIR scoping process, and noted copies were provided in the meeting packet.

CM Barnes expressed support for the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendations.  He said he was a member of the committee and participated in the formulation of those ideas, but noted he had concerns about one recommendation pertaining to interior water use.  With respect to the proposed LEED-Plus mandate to reduce water use, CM Barnes pointed out that residents of Brisbane already use less water than most of their neighboring communities, and when water usage is reduced, the City has to charge users more to cover the fixed operating costs of the system.  He added that he did not want water conservation at the Baylands development to aggravate this problem.

CM Barnes clarified that the proposed Specific Plan reflects UPC’s vision for the development, and now it is the City’s turn to specify what kind of development it wants.  He said what he would like to see emerging from this process is a sustainable development, one that fosters social equity by ensuring adequate nearby housing for workers.  He emphasized that social equity, environmental sensitivity, and economic viability are all equal parts of sustainability.  He recommended including all three components in the Baylands development.

CM Barnes noted any development at the Baylands should make leaving Brisbane to shop and work a choice rather than a necessity.  He said most people in Brisbane currently have to leave town to shop and work, so having those opportunities in Brisbane would be ideal.  

Looking at the proposed roads in UPC’s plan, CM Barnes commented that the streets seem too grid-like and run too close to the drainage canal.  Rather than a new road from the roundhouse along the drainage canal to the railroad tracks, he recommended an extension of Industrial Way.  He recommended redesigning the  pattern of roads more creatively, having Class 1 bike paths throughout the development, and having every part of the project within ten minutes’ walking distance from open space.  

CM Barnes observed that the Baylands project presents a huge opportunity for Brisbane to partner with San Francisco to implement the bi-county transportation plan.  He noted San Francisco is planning a major housing development to the north.  He recommended working with the Visitacion Valley planning group and the local watershed group to ensure adequate coordination and integration of these activities.

CM Barnes said aspects of the Specific Plan he likes are the incorporation green building, the flexibility to meet market demand, the use of site drainage and bioswales to control water movement.  He expressed support for enclosed parking rather than open parking lots. 

CM Barnes indicated that he would like to see a three-dimensional model of the project before approving the final grading plan.

CM Barnes proposed the following project objectives:  1) remediation of contaminated land, 2) restoration of wetlands and native vegetation, 3) creation of habitat consistent with the historic local ecology, 4) provision of goods and services that are not currently available in Brisbane, 5) creation of recreational opportunities, and 6) make leaving Brisbane a choice, not a necessity.

CM Conway said he shared CM Barnes’ perspective that the proposed specific plan reflects the developer’s vision, and the City now needs to define its vision.  He recommended that the EIR include an analysis of remediation and closure of the dump site; open space; infrastructure, including circulation and transportation; safety of the tank farm; tie-ins with future Caltrans improvements; light pollution; energy neutrality; impacts of global warming and rising sea levels; the entire site, not just the first phase; and impacts of nearby future developments.

CM Conway expressed support for the recommendations made by the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He suggested using funds from the Baylands development to lower water and sewer rates for Brisbane residents.  He agreed with CM Barnes that the development needs to provide housing for workers, part of the social equity concept he described.  

CM Conway proposed considering a golf course and other arts and entertainment facilities that will attract visitors and create jobs.  He advocated going beyond the LEED-Plus green building standards.

Mayor Bologoff expressed concern about the appearance and safety of the tank farm and the pipelines serving the facility.  He said he was not impressed with the proposed architecture and its emphasis on historical railroad motifs.  He suggested looking at the Seaport Village development in San Diego as an example of a more attractive style.  He recommended screening parking lots from view, eliminating the frontage road, curving streets to avoid a grid-like pattern.

Mayor Bologoff noted that members of the public have made many good suggestions at past meetings, but they are not reflected in UPC’s proposed Specific Plan.  He said he would like to see a pedestrian- and bicycle-friendly environment, facilities for the arts, low-maintenance trees other than palm trees.  He recommended that the developer produce more drawings so people can see what some of these concepts would look like.

CM Richardson emphasized the importance of connecting the Baylands development to the rest of Brisbane.

CM Conway expressed concern about a conventional auto mall in a “green” development and noted that limiting dealers to alternative-fuel and hybrid vehicles might be a good solution.

Mayor Bologoff commented that having artists’ renderings would be helpful.  City Manager Holstine said one aspect of the identification of project alternatives will be articulating Brisbane’s vision for the Baylands, and graphic depictions of those ideas will be produced as part of that process.

Mr. Holstine noted the City Council will be holding another meeting in late June to discuss project objectives, a consultant will be hired during the summer, and development of alternatives will take place during the late summer and fall.  He estimated it will take the consultant about six months after that to prepare a draft EIR.  Mr. Holstine advised that the draft EIR will be reviewed by both the Planning Commission and City Council; once the EIR is adopted, the final version of the Specific Plan will be presented to the Planning Commission and City Council for approval.

Commissioner Lentz said he agreed with CM Barnes that economic vitality, environmental sensitivity, and social equity are all key aspects of sustainability.  He noted the development has to be economically viable in order to succeed and serve as a model for others.

Commissioner Hawawini commented that the project should have culture, architectural integrity, and old-world charm.  He expressed support for pedestrian-friendly streets, open space, facilities that attract visitors, connectivity to the rest of Brisbane, Crocker Park, and Sierra Point.

Commissioner Jameel said he viewed circulation and transportation as a major issue.  He noted the Caltrain station was placed too far away from Brisbane to be accessible for many people.  He emphasized the need to provide better transportation links to the Baylands and housing for workers.  He urged the City to look carefully at the project’s long-term viability to make sure it meets Brisbane’s needs and provides benefits to the community.

Mr. Prince observed that the City and the developer need to work together to ensure connectivity and links with other parts of Brisbane.

CM Conway talked about the factors that went into the decision to locate the Caltrain station at its current site.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:43 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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